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Dear Friends,

We welcome this occasion to join with you and your family in the celebration of your child becoming a Bmitzvah. This is a special moment in the life of your family, and we are delighted to share it with you. Our Bmitzvah students work very diligently in order to lead our congregation in a Shabbat morning service, read from the Torah and deliver a d’var Torah (teaching a value from their Torah portion).
Becoming a Bmitzvah is a rite of passage that happens for all Jews at the age of thirteen. Bmitzvah means child of the Commandments, and signifies the acceptance of the responsibilities and privileges of Jewish adulthood, such as leading community prayer, reading from the Torah, being counted in the minyan, and engaging in g’milut chasadim, acts of loving kindness. We are excited to get to know your child and family through this process, to challenge our Bmitzvah students to explore their Jewish identity, and build community through the Bmitzvah process.

Becoming a Bmitzvah is not the culmination of ones learning, rather a milestone signifying that a student is prepared to continue their Jewish educational journey. Students who complete their Bmitzvah during their 7th grade year are expected to continue attending Sunday school and to participate in a special post-Bmitzvah class, which replaces their previous Hebrew curriculum. After 7th grade, we expect all students will join our CMI High program and continue through Confirmation, which takes place in the tenth grade. Our goal is to instill positive Jewish identity in our students and to enable them to navigate our complex world through the lens of their Jewish values.
Should you have further inquiries about the Bmitzvah process, please call Rabbi Ross or Cantor Giglio.

Once again, we look forward to participating in this wonderful time with you and your family.

Rabbi Dennis Ross


Cantor Arthur Giglio



Preparation for Becoming a Bmitzvah

שִׁמְעוֹן הַצַּדִּיק הָיָה מִשְּׁיָרֵי כְנֶסֶת הַגְּדוֹלָה. הוּא הָיָה אוֹמֵר, עַל שְׁלשָׁה דְבָרִים הָעוֹלָם עוֹמֵד, עַל הַתּוֹרָה וְעַל הָעֲבוֹדָה וְעַל גְּמִילוּת חֲסָדִים:
Shimon the Righteous…would say, "On three things the world stands: on Torah, on worship and on acts of loving kindness."

Preparation for becoming a bmitzvah is based on three principles, Torah, Worship, and Acts of Loving kindness. 
Avodah ~ Worship:
Bmitzvah students are taught to chant their Torah and Haftarah portions and lead their community in prayer during a Shabbat morning service. Our Hebrew classes teach students how to read Hebrew with a focus on the prayers, reinforced during t’filah on Sunday mornings and Shabbat services. About six months prior to the ceremony, students will begin meeting with Cantor Giglio to receive their Torah portion and begin individual tutoring. We strongly encourage students to attend services throughout the year and have some special incentives that we address on a different page.
G’milut Chasadim ~ Acts of Loving kindness:

The word mitzvah means commandment. As Jews we are commanded to work to make the world a better place. A Bmitzvah is someone, who upon reaching adulthood, is ready to take on the responsibilities and privileges of Jewish adulthood including tikkun olam, repairing the world. It is for this reason that each child is required to select a mitzvah project which must be completed before the day of the Bmitzvah and to write up a description of the experience. The nature of this project will be discussed and formulated at the beginning of the student’s 7th grade year with the student's teacher and our religious school director.
Torah ~ Learning:
During the ceremony, students will deliver a d’var Torah. (words of Torah) This is the opportunity for students to teach their congregation what they believe is an essential value that they learned or was reinforced by their Torah portion. They will work on their d’var Torah with Rabbi Immerman over the course of 4-5 meetings. 

The service leader must be one who is fit. Who is "fit"? One who is free of sin; who has never had a poor reputation, even in his youth; who is humble; who is acceptable to the nation; who is skilled at [liturgical] chanting; who is accustomed to reading Torah 

- Shulchan Arukh, Orach Chayim 53:4-18

Requirements to Become a Bmitzvah at CMI
Preparing to become a bmitzvah involves not only learning the tachlis items, such as Hebrew study and learning a Torah portion, but also involvement in the community. As such, Bmitzvah students must successfully attend and complete four years of religious school, beginning in grade four and continuing through grade seven. We meet twice a week, on Sunday mornings for Hebrew and Judaic studies, and on Tuesdays for Hebrew and electives. Bmitzvah students are required to attend both sessions each week. As the date approaches, students can choose to spend their elective period with Rabbi Immerman working on additional prayers, their Torah portion, or their d’var Torah in a group setting.
The Rabbi, Cantor, and faculty assess the progress of each student at various levels of Hebrew language instruction. In cases where students require remedial help to achieve proficiency, we will work with families to arrange appropriate instruction. Accommodations for students with special needs may also be discussed. Please arrange a meeting with the clergy as early as possible if you anticipate any issues with your child’s learning ability or style.
Preparation Specific for the Bmitzvah Ceremony
Two Years Prior (Fall of Fifth grade):

Date Assignment Program!
One Year Prior (Fall of Sixth Grade):

In early fall, all sixth grade families will participate in an “Introduction to the Bmitzvah Program.” We will begin with some guiding questions about the meaning of becoming a Bmitzvah and then continue separately with just parents discussing logistics and answering any questions. 
Fall of Seventh Grade:

In the fall of seventh grade, we take all of the seventh graders on a retreat to continue building community and learning about becoming a Bmitzvah. On the retreat the Rabbi and Cantor will give each student their Torah portion and start to learn about reading from the Torah and writing a d’var Torah.
Six Months Prior:

Six months prior to the ceremony, each student meets privately with the Cantor for a 30-minute lesson every week. We expect that students’ parents/guardians will help reinforce the weekly learning with daily practice. The Cantor will contact the parents at the appropriate time to schedule meeting times. 
Also at this time students will join a special Bmitzvah class with the rabbi and cantor on Tuesday evenings during the Hebrew time slot. This will provide extra time to work on prayers, Torah portions, and their d’var Torah, as well as learn more about the service. These classes are required and help compliment the time spent with the cantor.
3 months Prior:

Two to three months prior to the Bmitzvah, the parents should schedule a meeting with the Rabbi. The Rabbi then meets with the student four more times to help them prepare a D’var Torah. We will reach out to you to schedule this meeting.
As the date approaches, the Cantor will bring the student into the Sanctuary to practice reading from the sefer Torah (Torah scroll) and leading the service from the bima. 

One Week Prior – two rehearsals:

The week prior to the ceremony two rehearsals will be held.  One with the Cantor and one with both the Cantor and Rabbi.  The second rehearsal, a full dress rehearsal, is typically held on the Friday before the Bmitzvah and we invite anyone who will be participating in the service to join us if they are available.  It is important that they attend, if possible, in order to practice the choreography of the Torah portion of the service.
What to Expect on the Shabbat of Your Ceremony

Friday Evening Shabbat Service

At the Friday night service the night before the ceremony, we will invite the student and the family for the honors of lighting the candles and leading Kiddush (the blessing over the wine). We invite the entire immediate family to the bima to light the candles at the beginning of the service, and then the student comes up at the end of the service to lead us in Kiddush. On most Friday nights, we begin with a pre-oneg at 5:30 followed by the service at 6:00pm. Once a month on the fourth Friday of the month, services are at 7pm with an oneg to follow. Services usually last for one hour and fifteen minutes; please plan to stay for the entire service.
Shabbat Morning Bmitzvah Service
The ceremony is held on Saturday mornings at 10:30 AM in either the Sanctuary or the Chapel. You are welcome to take pictures prior to the service. We ask that you take all pictures between 9-10:00 a.m. If you would like pictures with the Torah, please make arrangements with the Cantor or Rabbi and they will come and assist you.

At 10:15 a.m. the entire immediate family will gather in the rabbi’s study to sign the certificate and for a blessing. After this, we will all go into the Sanctuary.

We always have at least one CMI greeter during Bmitzvah services. You are welcome to invite other family members and friends as well. If you anticipate a very large attendance in excess of 150 guests, please notify us in advance so that we can let the greeters know. 
Often guests include classmates who come without their parents. If you expect a large number, we will guide them to sit up front under the Cantor’s pulpit, closing off the back rows. This is to encourage attention and discourage inappropriate behavior. Please be sure to instruct your ushers to help in this process by having them ask classmates to move up to the designated areas.
Tallit

Once people are in their seats, the Bmitzvah, Rabbi and Cantor will proceed onto the bima. If the student will be wearing a tallit, the rabbi will invite the parents to ascend the bima before the chatzi kaddish. The parents will put the tallit on their child and the student will recite the blessing. The parents then will return to their seats and the service will proceed. Most families purchase a tallit for their child to wear and keep, though we do have some available to borrow. Please let us know ahead of time if you wish to borrow one for the ceremony. Wearing the tallit is encouraged but not required.
Torah Service and Honors:

We begin the Torah service with a shalshelet hakabalah – passing of the Torah. We invite all grandparents, parents and siblings to participate in this important moment.
During the Torah service, there are many opportunities to honor family and friends with Aliyot (the blessings before and after the Torah) and dressing and undressing the Torah. Attached, you will find a sample honors sheet, and Rabbi Immerman will discuss it with you prior to the service.

Parent Blessing
After the student finishes their d’var Torah, the parents will join the student for a blessing in front of the Torah. The parents will then have an opportunity to give a personal blessing to their child. This is not a speech, but a chance to tell your child and community what you hope for your child in the future based upon who they are today. Rabbi Immerman is happy to guide you through this process. Parent blessings should be brief!

Parents should conclude with the following blessing: 


בָּרוּךְ אַתָּה יְיָ אֱלהֵינוּ מֶלֶךְ הָעולָם שֶנָֽתַן לַנוּ הַזְּכוּת לָתֵת לךָ תּוֹרָה 


Baruch atah, Adonai, shenatan lanu et hazchut lateit l’cha/lach Torah. 

Blessed is Adonai our God, who gives me the honor and privilege of entrusting you with Torah.

To conclude the service, the student will lead the Kiddush blessing over the wine and the Motzi blessing over the bread. The synagogue provides the challah and grape juice for these blessings.

Security:

Sadly, given recent anti-Semitic incidents, the doors to CMI remain locked at all times. We hire a security guard on Shabbat mornings with Bmitzvah starting at 10:00 a.m. until 
12:30 p.m. If you plan to arrive early for pictures, please contact the office to get a code so that you can enter the building. If you will be staying later for Kiddush we assume that all of your guests will be inside and therefore are protected by the locked doors. For evening rentals, we have included the cost of the security guard in the fee.
Administrative Items
Date Assignments
The date of the ceremony is selected in the spring of the student’s 5th grade year through a process, which gives families a chance to request several preferred dates. The date should occur after the student’s 13th birthday. We then assign dates in accordance with the Jewish and CMI calendars. 
*Please, note that if you wish to celebrate in the fall, we expect that you will be around most of the summer. We of course encourage camp participation and understand that many families choose to take vacation during this time. If you expect to be out of town for a significant amount of time, we encourage you to choose a date later in the fall/winter.
Bmitzvah Fee
There is an administrative fee of $1,000 to become a Bmitzah at CMI. This covers all aspects of the service and preparation, including tutoring, supplies, and the accompanist at the ceremony. If you need financial assistance, please speak to the Temple Administrator or Rabbi.

We will automatically send you a bill the July prior to the calendar year of the ceremony. All fees, including annual dues, religious school fees and building fund pledge, must be paid no later than December 31st of the calendar year in which you are billed.

Oneg and Flower Sponsorship; 
We hope that you will choose to sponsor the pre-oneg on the Friday night before your child’s bmitzvah service. Our onegs usually consist of cheese, crackers, wine, fruit and other appropriate pre-dinner food. 

In addition, you can sponsor the flowers for both the Friday night and Shabbat morning services. After the service, you can take them home. Please note that we will not have flowers unless you sponsor them. We will send you a sponsorship form 4 months before the ceremony. All forms must be returned to the office at least two months prior to the service, including a picture for the CMI Bulletin.
Oneg sponsorship is $250 and Flower sponsorship: $125

Bulletin Announcements; Program Book; Vendors
A notebook containing sample program brochures, as well as lists of vendors for catering, printing, etc. is available from the Rabbi's assistant. Please ask the Rabbi or Cantor to review it for accuracy before printing.

Photography:
In order to preserve the dignity and sanctity of the Worship Service, we ask that all photography and video recording is made from the choir loft or balcony during the ceremony. No flash photography or video lights will be allowed during the service. Please remind your photographer/videographer and your guests of these policies. If you have any questions, please contact the Rabbi.

Livestream:

We livestream all of our services, which ensures that any out of town guests who cannot attend can still watch the service live. We will provide you with a copy of the service at your request; please contact the office after your ceremony.

Invitation Guideline/Suggestions
Community
One of the goals of the bmitzvah program is to build community during this process. We hope that you will invite the other members of your child’s class and we can provide you with names and addresses. Please call and ask Tamara to send it to you.

Many classes in the past have decided that in lieu of giving gifts to the other students, each family contributes to a donation made to a non-profit on behalf of the entire Bmitzvah class. We will talk about this more at the end of sixth grade.

Invitation Guidelines
Many congregants have requested guidelines for the invitation. It is important that you review the following prior to ordering invitations.

· A child becomes a bmitzvah, meaning one who is responsible for the 
 commandments. An invitation should read “on the occasion of becoming a Bmitzvah,” not “on the occasion of their Bmitzvah”
· The correct name of the synagogue is Congregation Mishkan Israel. 
· The service begins promptly at 10:30am
· We are happy to provide the Hebrew date for you to include, or you can find it at hebcal.com

Suggested language
Following is a listing with various alternatives for the wording of Bmitzvah invitations:
· Our daughter Rachel will be called to the Torah on the occasion of becoming Bat Mitzvah at Congregation Mishkan Israel
· It is with great pleasure that we invite you to join us when our son Robert is called to the Torah as a Bar Mitzvah

· We invite you to join us when our daughter Rachel Ann becomes a Bat Mitzvah

· My family and I invite you to share a special day in our lives when I am called to the Torah as a Bat Mitzvah
· My family and I invite you to join us when I am called to the Torah as a Bar Mitzvah

· The family of _______ invites you to a special occasion as he becomes a Bar Mitzvah
Renting Space at the Synagogue for a 
Kiddush Luncheon or Evening Celebration
We hope that you will continue your celebration here at CMI following the service. Please note that any kind of luncheon, reception, or party held here at The Congregation Mishkan Israel is considered to be a rental, and a facilities rental form must be completed.

As a courtesy to our congregants, synagogue families have first preference for the use of our building on the date of their Bmitzvah. However, since we receive many requests from non-members to rent our facilities on Saturdays, please notify us as soon as you know that you want to rent space. We will hold the room for you until one year prior, and will notify you if we have another request for that date within one year before renting it to someone else.
The enclosed form outlines the spaces available for rent, the approximate capacity of the different spaces as well as the current fees.

Dietary observance of the Biblical laws of kashrut at Congregation Mishkan Israel strictly prohibits serving foods containing pork and shellfish products.

Please note that the classrooms are locked and off-limits during events.
A $500 Security Deposit also is required to secure the date. A credit card number is required to be held on file for the Security Deposit. This card will only be charged if damages are incurred.
Caterers must be approved by the Congregation. The Temple Administrator will handle all requests.

The use of the synagogue's facilities is subject to the "Rules and Regulations for the Use of the Temple Facilities" which is attached. You, your guests, your caterer and other vendors must adhere to these rules and regulations, so we kindly request that you read it in its entirety
For further information about the use of the facilities, please see the Temple Administrator.
 Bmitzvah Honors Sheet (2 pages)
Bmitzvah date and time: _______________________________________________

Student full English name: ___________________________________________________ 

Student Hebrew name: _____________________________________________________ 

Parent 1 Hebrew name: _____________________________________________________ 

Parent 2 Hebrew name: _____________________________________________________
Shabbat Evening Service (Friday Night)
At Shabbat evening services we invite the immediate family of the Bmitzvah to kindle the Shabbat candles and the Bmitzvah to lead us in Kiddush at the end of the service

Names of immediate family: ___________________________________________________ 

Shabbat Morning Service (Saturday Morning)
The Chain of Tradition
As part of the Bmitzvah Ceremony, we pass our Torah scroll from generation to generation, symbolizing the transmission of Jewish values and Jewish tradition from one generation to another. The following family members are invited to participate: 
· All parents 

· Siblings 

· Grandparents 

Please list the participants in this Chain of Tradition below: 

Name







`


Grandparents:  
________________________________ _______________________________

 

Parents:

_________________________________





_________________________________

Siblings:

_________________________________


Shabbat Morning Service (Saturday Morning) Torah Service Honors

Any of your guests are welcome to dress or undress the Torah regardless of religious affiliation:

Opening the ark (three times):
Name








Relationship
1.  ______________________________________

__________________

2.  ______________________________________

__________________

Undressing the Torah (After the hakafa – the parade of the Torah):
Name








Relationship
3.  ______________________________________

__________________

4.  ______________________________________

__________________

5. ______________________________________


__________________

Aliyot (Torah Blessings)
We ask that those blessing the Torah are Jewish (non-Jewish spouses are welcome). 

Name 







Relationship

1.  ___________________________________________
__________________________

2.  ___________________________________________
__________________________

3.  Bmitzvah parents: ___________________________________________________
4.  Bmitzvah student: ___________________________________________________ 

1. Dressing the Torah (after Hagbah – lifting of the Torah):
Name








Relationship
2.  ______________________________________

__________________

3.  ______________________________________

__________________

4. _______________________________________

__________________

In Memoriam
Please include any names of immediate family members (grandparents, aunts, uncles) whose names you would like the Rabbi to read before the Mourner’s Kaddish.

Name







 Relationship

1. _____________________________________
_____________________
2. _____________________________________
_____________________  
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